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Contributions 
If you have any information about conservation issues, or 
if you would like to share some of your birding 
experiences, travel stories or anecdotes with fellow 
members, please send details to the editor at 
shoalhaven@birdlife.org.au with any related photos, 
drawings or maps. 

In addition, if you have any bird photographs you would 
like to share, please send them in as well. This includes 
photos of unidentified birds that could be used in our 
"What Bird is This" section. 

Contributions / suggestions / criticisms / feedback etc. 
are always welcome. 

Acknowledgements 
Thank you to all the BirdLife Shoalhaven members who 
contributed articles to this newsletter, and also to those 
people who supplied images. 

Contributors to this newsletter include Christine Rigg, 
Frances Bray, Chris Grounds, Matt Jones, Rob Dunn, Stan 
Brown, Su Brown, Maggie Paton, Warren Wilson and 
Marg Hamon. 

In addition, images from the following websites have 
been used in this newsletter - BirdLife Australia, the 
Office of Environment and Heritage, Save Collingwood 
Beach (website and Facebook page) and Shoalhaven City 
Council. 

 Apologies to those contributors whose text or images 
may not have been acknowledged. If you have not been 
acknowledged please let the editor know. 

Disclaimer 
The information in articles submitted for publication in 
this newsletter is accepted in good faith and although the 
editor has endeavoured to verify the accuracy of all 
information, BirdLife Shoalhaven accepts no 
responsibility for any errors, inaccuracies or 
exaggerations that may be contained within articles in 
this newsletter. 

Also, the views expressed in this newsletter are those of 
the editor, contributors or branch members. They may 
not be the views of BirdLife Australia. 

Errors 
If you find any errors - typographical or factual - in this 
newsletter, please let the editor know. The beauty of an 
electronic newsletter is that it can be amended after 
publication. 

Cover Photo 
The cover photo of an Eastern Spinebill was contributed 
by BirdLife Shoalhaven member Warren Wilson, as was 
the Eastern Yellow Robin (left). More of Warren's images 
can be viewed at www.imageupphotography.com  
  

mailto:shoalhaven@birdlife.org.au
http://www.imageupphotography.com/
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President's Report  
- by Rob Dunn 

In late May the new BLS Committee held its first meeting 
to look at how the branch could best build upon its work 
and achievements to date.  

Firstly we revisited our governance arrangements and 
confirmed that these continue to provide a sound 
framework for the future. Accordingly BLS will continue 
to offer opportunities or promote activities in bird 
conservation, science, advocacy, education and 
recreation with our three goals ς to improve 
conservation outcomes, to promote the appreciation and 
understanding of birds and to build a strong BirdLife 
Australia and BLS ς remaining unchanged. Our Working 
Arrangements were also reviewed and some minor 
changes made in particular increasing the quorum from 
three to four given the increased size of the Committee. 
Another change was the result of a review of the values 
of BirdLife Australia, which are now stated as:  

¶ Passion - We bring people together around a love of 
nature. 

¶ Excellence - Science and knowledge is at the centre of 
everything we do. 

¶ Leadership - We empower and inspire people to lead 
with courage and purpose. 

¶ Collaboration ς We embrace diversity and work in 
partnership with mutual respect. 

¶ Integrity ς Our success is based on experience, 
honesty, trust and fairness. 

¶ Impact ς We think globally, lead nationally and act 
locally  

Any changes to the Working Arrangements need to be 
approved by the members at the Annual General 
Meeting or Special General Meeting. Given the minor 
nature of the changes it was agreed that this would be 
done at the next AGM, though the Committee has 
already adopted the increased quorum for its meetings. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The majority of the meeting was taken up with discussion 
on our activities and priorities for the medium and long 
term. As with all volunteer organisations the challenge 
for BLS is to get the right balance between the 
/ƻƳƳƛǘǘŜŜΩǎ ŀƴŘ ƳŜƳōŜǊǎΩ ǇŜǊǎƻƴŀƭ ƛƴǘŜǊŜǎǘǎΣ ǎƪƛƭƭǎ ŀƴŘ 
available time, while still covering all of the goals of the 
organisation. I am hopeful that we have got this right. 

Key activities to date will obviously be a continued 
priority, such as our advocacy work, promotion of BLS 
ƳŜƳōŜǊǎΩ ǇǊƻƎǊŀƳǎ ŀƴŘ ōƛǊŘƛƴƎ ŀŎǘƛǾƛǘƛŜǎ ŀƴŘ ŜǾŜƴǘǎ ŀƴŘ 
the BLS newsletter. In addition some new ideas were put 
on the table at our meeting: 

¶ Taking on a role of "guardian" for the Jervis Bay 
Important Bird Area for BirdLife Australia, and 
preparing an annual survey on changes in threats to 
the Eastern Bristlebird  

¶ Expanding the BLS calendar to include workshops 
with guest speakers to complement the bi-monthly 
meetings of MUD Birders 

¶ Getting behind the National Twitchathon on 29/30 
October 

¶ Promoting BLS and birdwatching at community fairs, 
film nights, book launches, etc. 

¶ Improving our promotional materials to expand our 
reach 

¶ Identifying and promoting good birdwatching areas 
and walks in the Shoalhaven to include bird hides 
where appropriate 

¶ Expanding our links with other BirdLife branches and 
conservation oriented organisations  

We will be expanding our thinking on these ideas and I 
will invite you to have your own input and give you the 
opportunity to get involved. 

¦ƴŦƻǊǘǳƴŀǘŜƭȅ ŀ ƭƻǘ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ /ƻƳƳƛǘǘŜŜΩǎ ǘƛƳŜ ŎƻƴǘƛƴǳŜǎ ǘƻ 
be taken up on advocacy issues, as evidenced in the 
Conservation Officer's report. I am now starting to  
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appreciate the time and energy required to fight for the 
conservation of birds and react to issues as they arise. I 
take my hat off to BLS members that are committed to 
take on this often very challenging work.  

Despite the time this has involved recently, some 
progress has been made on a number of issues:  

¶ On 4 July a birding stall was set up at the Jervis Bay 
Maritime Museum Enviro Fair. A special thanks to 
Stan Brown and other BLS members, who ran things 
on the day. Importantly we got a lot of interest and 
Stan and his helpers had a lot of fun too. We aim to 
run a similar stall at the Sanctuary Point Community 
Pride Fair on 29 October. 

¶ MUD Birders want to let all BLS members know they 
are very welcome to go to their club meetings in 
Milton. The September meeting promises to be an 
extra special evening with a presentation by Joe 
CƻǊǎƘŀǿΣ !ǳǎǘǊŀƭƛŀΩǎ ƴǳƳōŜǊ ƻƴŜ ŜȄǇŜǊǘ ƻƴ ǇŀǊǊƻǘǎΦ  

¶ In May, I attended the BirdLife annual meeting of 
branch representatives to discuss national programs 
and how these could be supported by branches (see 
photo on previous page). At the meeting I talked to 
people from BirdLife Southern Highlands and BirdLife 
Southern NSW, who are keen to support us in any way 
they can - on advocacy issues, by speaking at our 
events and by inviting us on their outings.  

¶ We are building a productive relationship with the 
Jervis Bay Regional Alliance on the Collingwood Beach 
campaign and a proposal to move the tenure of local 
State Forests to Jervis Bay National Park.  

I look forward to updating you on further progress in 
coming newsletters. 

In the meantime do not hesitate to get in contact if you 
have any other ideas for BLS to make a difference for the 
conservation of birds and how we can all learn more and 
have fun at the same time!  

- Rob Dunn 
0438 250 600 

president@birdlifeshoalhaven.org.au  

 
 
 
 

 

 

 

 

Collingwood Beach vandalism 

Vale Peter Ward  

Sadly, Peter Ward passed away on the evening of 
Thursday 14th July 2016. 

Peter was one of those lovely gentlemen who had a great 
love of nature, boating and the outdoors. His interest in 
shorebirds, especially in and around the Shoalhaven 
River, was very strong and passionate. 

Peter was involved in the 2020 Shorebird Survey 
Program, and would sometimes show you his favourite 
hidden spots on the river. He had time for everyone, 
whether you were his regular crew or not. He was always 
ready to help, especially when Rex Worrell was out of 
action, to survey the Shoalhaven Heads. He was there 
with gusto and his help was much appreciated by all 
involved in the program. 

Peter was a cheery soul and keen birdwatcher with a 
good sense of humour. On Shorebird Surveys he would 
often bring along some homemade cake or a bucket of 
fruit and vegetables to share. 

He will be missed by many, on and off the water. No 
doubt the birds will miss him too. 

Farewell old friend. May the Curlews be with you. 

- Stan Brown 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Rex Worrell (left) and Peter Ward  
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Conservation Officer Report  
- by Chris Grounds 

The months since the formation of the new committee in 
March have been very busy with conservation actions. 
The following have been subjects of conservation 
consideration and action:  

¶ Collingwood Beach Dune Vegetation Management 

¶ Shoalhaven Seaplane Development Application 

¶ Bherwerre Wetland 

¶ Lake Wollumboola - Culburra Golf Course proposal 

¶ Shoalhaven State Forests lobbying 

There is a comprehensive separate report from Matt 
Jones and Rob Dunn concerning the Collingwood Beach 
dune vegetation management issue, which has generated 
a lot of community based conservation action. 

BirdLife Shoalhaven (BLS) is part of that action which also 
involves the Jervis Bay Regional Alliance, Vincentia 
Matters and Bushcare volunteers whilst the Greens have 
expressed support for the actions of the local groups. 

BLS wrote a letter to the Mayor, all councillors and the 
General Manager to voice our objection to a proposed 
demonstration site. A major thrust of the letter was to 
establish that the dune vegetation is also bird habitat 
with associated important connections and that the 
demonstration site would damage this. 

BLS became aware earlier this year of a development 
application (DA) before council to operate a seaplane 
tourism business when we were approached about the 
possibility of being involved in monitoring this operation. 

This DA proposed to operate on the Shoalhaven River, 
over Shoalhaven Heads and Comerong Island as well as 
Island Point on St. Georges Basin and had been with 
council since 2015, so some considerable work had 
already been done by council and other authorities. 

BLS provided a submission objecting to this DA on a 
number of grounds, including the likely disturbance in 
key bird, migratory bird and threatened species sites. 

Council had proposed to BLS that we could be involved in 
monitoring this operation but a key response in this 
submission was that BLS was not prepared to be involved 
in any proposed monitoring of the seaplane operation. 

Two ƪŜȅ .[{ ǊŜŎƻƳƳŜƴŘŀǘƛƻƴǎ ǿŜǊŜ ǘƘŀǘ ΨΦ Φ Φalternative 
flight paths should be sought which are not likely to 
directly impact on the lifecycle requirements of 
threatened/migratory and protected avian species and ... 
wŜǾƛǎŜŘ ŀǎǎŜǎǎƳŜƴǘǎ ƻŦ ǎƛƎƴƛŦƛŎŀƴŎŜ ōŜ ǇǊŜǇŀǊŜŘ Φ Φ ΦΩ. 

The D.A. was subsequently approved for a period of two 
years and BLS may refer this to the Commonwealth. 

The Bherwerre Wetland project has been a more positive 
recent experience. It was a site for a SeeChange Arts 
Festival activity called "Reading The Land" in which a 
group of artists were guided through an experience on 
the wetland as an art stimulus.  

This began with a slide show featuring a range of wetland 
area birds now catalogued by BLS, then a number of 
walks and activities designed to develop a strong visual 
stimulus for the artists. The bird photos are now being 
used to develop large scale paintings for static display at 
the wetland. The intention is that this will lead to the 
artists producing an art work in a media of their choice 
for a future exhibition on the wetland. 

The bird catalogue has been extended by six species to 
seventy four with the Pacific Heron and Hoary-headed 
Grebe being added when the recent east coast low rain 
brought Basin waters in over the wetland. 

It is of some passing interest that birds were strongly 
represented in a number of exhibitions in the art festival. 

BLS also provided a submission to Council concerning the 
proposal for a Golf Course at Long Bow Point in the NW 
peninsula of the Lake Wollumboola catchment. 

BLS made one emphatic recommendation in our 
submission, which was "... the complete rejection of the 
proposal for a golf course on Long Bow Point" because it 
would represent a significant and unjustified risk to Lake 
²ƻƭƭǳƳōƻƻƭŀ ŀƴŘ ƛǘǎ ŎŀǘŎƘƳŜƴǘΣ ǇŀǊǘƛŎǳƭŀǊƭȅ ǘƘŜ ƭŀƪŜΩǎ 
international significance as habitat for so many bird 
species, including threatened migratory species. Instead 
BLS considers that the future of this site should be settled 
via the Halloran Planning Proposal Determination process 
and zoned for environment protection hopefully as part 
of JB National Park. 

BLS has also been a signatory to a joint proposal 
concerning regional State Forests to the state 
Environment Minister, Mark Speakman. The proposal, 
which originated with the Jervis Bay Regional Alliance, is 
to move the tenure of the Tomerong, Currambene, 
Nowra the northern section of Yerriyong State Forests to 
JB National Park and to halt any proposed logging, noting 
major connectivity issues and threatened species habitat. 
The Australian Orchid Council and Australian 
Conservation Foundation-Shoalhaven branch were the 
other signatories. 

Most importantly, the letter is a deliberate networking 
with other conservation organizations which BLS is 
committed to in our statement of values. Such 
networking is essential to successful conservation action 
for BLS and other conservation bodies in the Shoalhaven. 

-------------------------------------------------------------------- 
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Lake Wollumboola Report  
- by Frances Bray 

This winter Lake Wollumboola has undergone dramatic 
changes as a result of the East Coast Low 4th-6th June and 
is continuing to provide fascinating insights into 
migratory and native bird life behaviour.  

Tom Kaar and I continue to undertake Birdlife 2020 
counts each month at Lake Wollumboola and Tom joins 
Peter Ward and Phil Craven for the Shoalhaven-
Crookhaven River estuary count by boat!  

The last few months have been busy with the 
Development Application for the proposed golf course at 
Long Bow Point in the Lake catchment back on exhibition.  

As the NPWS Shorebird volunteer coordinator at Lake 
Wollumboola, I played a small part in the preparation of 
the delightful children's story book - "The Birds, the Sea 
and Me" - about South Coast Shorebirds, which was 
launched on 9th July. 

Impact of East Coast Low 
Huge waves and high tides opened Lake Wollumboola 
just before midnight on Sunday 5th June. They carved out 
a deep and wide opening over several days, whilst 
maintaining the lake water level. This is the first lake 
opening that I know of where the opening was from 
ocean forces rather than the lake breaking through the 
sand bar. Eroded sand and foreshore vegetation have 
been washed into the Lake. The Lake remains open, but 
with calmer weather, it is likely to close quickly.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Disappearing Lake Wollumboola sand bar 

The habitat for birds, particularly nesting birds has 
changed. What is left of the sand bar is very flat 
compared with the recent past and at low tide extensive 
sand banks and mudflats have opened up. The Lake is 
likely to produce excellent conditions for migratory 
waders this summer, and possibly for Pied Oystercatchers 
but good conditions for nesting Little Terns is less certain. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Bar-Tailed Godwits sheltering 

There was an immediate response from the birds. 
Surprisingly I saw 4 Little Terns the day after the opening. 
More significant though was the dramatic increase in Bar-
Tailed Godwit numbers. A flock of about 30 over-
wintering Bar-Tailed Godwits together with 8 Black-tailed 
Godwits had been present since the summer. However 
their numbers increased dramatically to at least 250 birds 
immediately after the opening. A small group of 5 Red 
Knots were also with them.  

The Bar-Tailed Godwit numbers are less now, but as they 
are spreading out over the extensive shallow areas it is 
difficult to count them. I took the photo of the Bar-Tailed 
Godwits as they sheltered together against the gale. Matt 
Jones took the accompanying photo of both Bar-Tailed 
and Black-Tailed Godwits in flight.  

After their first migration, young Bar-Tailed Godwits 
ǎǇŜƴŘ ǘƘŜƛǊ ŦƛǊǎǘ ŦŜǿ ȅŜŀǊǎ ŦŀǘǘŜƴƛƴƎ ǳǇ ƛƴ !ǳǎǘǊŀƭƛŀΩǎ 
coastal wetlands before commencing their first return 
flights to breed in Alaska. Small flocks usually stay at Lake 
Wollumboola until April but this year has been different. 

Within days of the opening Swans, Chestnut and Grey 
Teal and native waders including Red-Necked Avocets 
and Black Winged Stilts departed as the lake changed to 
tidal mode and from fresh-brackish to salt water. 

Eastern Curlews 
The Eastern Curlew is the largest of the migratory 
waders. Tom and I counted 3 Eastern Curlews at Lake 
Wollumboola during our March count. However the 
really significant sighting was 89 in March, which Tom 
and others counted at Shoalhaven Heads.  

It is tragic that so many of the migratory waders are now 
listed as Threatened Species. Numbers of key species are 
declining rapidly mainly because of the loss of their 
coastal wetland habitats on the Chinese and South 
Korean coast, but also because of loss of habitat in 
Australia. The Bar-Tailed Godwits were listed this year as 
Vulnerable under the Commonwealth Environment 
Protection and Biodiversity Conservation Act with the 
Eastern Curlew listed as Critically Endangered in 2015. 
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As Shoalhaven residents we have a custodial 
responsibility to ensure that the two most significant 
NSW South Coast migratory wader habitats that is, Lake 
Wollumboola and the Shoalhaven Crookhaven Estuary, 
are protected into the future. 

Golf course development application 
Shoalhaven City Council put the application for a golf 
course at Long Bow Point, Lake Wollumboola on public 
exhibition in May-June for the third time since 2011. 
Thanks to Birdlife Shoalhaven and individual members for 
lodging objections to this development proposal. If it 
were to proceed, it would cause pollution of surface and 
ground water runoff to Lake Wollumboola with 
devastating consequences for Lake water quality and 
ecology, including loss of its diverse birdlife.  

The Halloran Planning Proposal Determination, as 
determined by the Department of Planning and 
Environment should be the means whereby the future of 
the Lake catchment, particularly Long Bow Point is 
decided - not the golf course DA. 

The Determination requires that Long Bow Point be 
zoned for environment protection. 

Book Launch - The Birds, the Sea and Me * 
¢ƘŜ ŎƘƛƭŘǊŜƴΩǎ ōƻƻƪ - The Birds, the Sea and Me - was 
launched at Ulladulla Civic centre on 9th July. This NPWS 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

project was funded by the NSW Environment Trust and 
produced by Anna Jarrett and Julie Sydenham in 
collaboration with students from six schools between 
Shoalhaven Heads and Ulladulla.  

The Birds, the Sea and Me is a delightful story of a young 
girl spending her mornings on the beach looking out for 
the shorebirds. It was developed through a series of 
workshops at shorebird nesting sites followed by 
workshops at each of the schools. I participated in the 
onsite workshop at Lake Wollumboola for Culburra Public 
School students telling them stories about the Little Terns 
and Pied Oystercatchers and showing them Narelle 
²ǊƛƎƘǘΩǎ ǇƘƻǘƻ ǇŀƴŜƭǎΦ  

At the launch students, parents and teachers expressed 
their enthusiasm for the project and for protection of 
shorebirds. Hopefully we will see the students and their 
family members visiting the shorebird sites and engaging 
with the volunteers this season and into the future. 

Congratulations to all concerned. 

Copies are available for $20 from NPWS Offices and all 
good bookstores. Phone Jodie Dunn, NPWS Shorebird 
Recovery Coordinator, on 0427 012 960 for more info.  

- Frances Bray 
---------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

(* see book review on next page - Ed) 
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The Birds, the Sea and Me 
- book review by Chris Grounds 

A highly productive collaboration of National Parks and 
Wildlife with Shoalhaven schools, an artist, an author-
story teller and a local publisher has resulted in a 
wonderful portrayal of the shorebird story of our coast, 
"The Birds The Sea and Me". 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The story line is authentically south coast: "Rikki loves to 
explore the beaches and learn about the birds that live 
there while her dad goes for his morning surf. She 
watches the shorebirds find homes, make nests and try 
to raise their chicks in the wild coastal landscape that is 
often as harsh as it is beautiful." 

Jodie Dunn [NPWS] describes this book as "a beautiful 
collaboration. The Birds, The Sea and Me is an inspiring 
and informative story for children and families. It makes a 
powerful creative tool for environmental education and 
community-based shorebird protection programs". 

The Hooder Plover, Pied Oystercatcher and Little Tern are 
the principal bird characters and iconic sites like 
Shoalhaven Heads, Lake Wollumboola, Berarra Creek, 
Lake Conjola, Racecourse Beach and Narrawallee testify 
to the geography of our coast. 

The book is a very nicely balanced mix of environment, 
literature and art, which speaks to the creative talent of 
Anna Jarrett as Creative Director and Writer and Julie 
Sydenham as Artist and Illustrator. 

Jodi Dunn and Simon Tedder of the NPWS Shorebird 
Recovery Project steered the project to fruition for the 
Office of Environment and Heritage on the back of an 
Environmental Trust Grant. The Shorebird Recovery 
volunteers also contributed, made critical support and 
were thanked at the very successful launch on July 9 at 
the Ulladulla Library. The south coast touch was 
completed with publishing by Harbour Publishing House 
based at Ulladulla. 

A truly impressive and noteworthy element of the 
process was the participation and engagement of primary 
and high school students around the Shoalhaven. 

The schools involved were Milton Public School, Sussex 
Inlet Public School, Culburra Public School, Shoalhaven 
IŜŀŘǎ tǳōƭƛŎ {ŎƘƻƻƭΣ ¦ƭƭŀŘǳƭƭŀ ƘƛƎƘ {ŎƘƻƻƭ ŀƴŘ {ǘΦ aŀǊȅΩǎ 
Star of the Sea at Milton. The students involved at these 
schools and their teachers are to be congratulated. 

The speech by local school teacher Jessica Marks at the 
launch was testimony to the degree and intensity of 
involvement required of both staff and students, as were 
the words of both Anna and Julie. 

The experience of being involved and then seeing such 
quality literature portraying such an important 
conservation story of their home will be a memorable 
life-long experience for the students.  

The book is an authentic Shoalhaven / South Coast 
production with a powerful message directed at the 
whole community. Perhaps Shoalhaven Council and their 
Tourism section might use this story for their "Unspoilt 
Shoalhaven" promotions.  

!ǎ ǘƘŜ ōƻƻƪΩǎ Ƴŀƛƴ ŎƘŀǊŀŎǘŜǊ wƛƪƪƛ ŎƻƴŎƭǳŘŜǎ "I feel so 
lucky to be living here in this wild place . . . I want 
everyone to know about these special endangered birds. 
The more we know, the more we can help to care for 
them." 

The book is a steal at $20 and is available from NPWS 
Offices and all good bookstores. 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Julie Sydenham, Jessica Marks, Anna Jarrett, Jodie Dunn  




























